
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
/ƻƳƳŀƴŘŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ             Doug Mitchell, SN 

 

hY ǿŜΩǊŜ ƻŦŦΦ  ²Ƙŀǘ ŀ ƳƻƴǘƘ 

December 2016 was for me 

regarding the Birmingham Power 

Squadron.  On December 13th at 

the Bloomfield Open Hunt Club 

the squadron held its annual 

Change of Watch. 

    As the Executive Officer last 

year, the job of planning the event fell to me.  The 

meeting came off great and I believe those who 

attended all had a very enjoyable evening. 

However, that never would have happened without a 

lot of help from a number of other members in the 

squadron who gave many hours of their time to put the 

entire event together. 

LΩŘ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ŀŎƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜ ǘƘƻǎŜ Ŧƻƭƪǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƎǊŜŀǘ 

contributions of time and effort.  First, my wife, Carolyn 

Mabbitt-Mitchell, our newest member, as she was 

sworn in during the meeting.  Carolyn spent hours and 

hours working on the room decorations.  Also a great 

help on a number of different aspects where the 

Geggies ς Tom and Shirley.  They took charge and 

actually were the guiding light for me as to what exactly 

I needed to get done.  Others who spent time working 

on things  included P/C Althea Doolittle, SN, Beatty 

Torres, Judy Delargy, Betsey Loock, Pat Jarmon, Bob 

Blau, photographer and Julian Fiander for piping me in.  

It was also special to be sworn in by our district  

 

 

 

 

Commander and fellow BPS member Tony 

Lewandowski. 

Toward the end of the program, I was to set the 

squadron goals for this coming year, 2017.  Leading up 

to the event I did spend some time thinking about what 

we should, as a squadron, focus on most during the 

coming year.  I announced that the primary goal for the 

year was to increase membership.  After a good deal of 

thought toward making a specific squadron 

commitment to a membership goal, I set the goal at a 

17% Increase in the number of members by year end 

2017.   

As I presented this at the meeting, I presented it as a 

άŘŀǊŜέ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎǉǳŀŘǊƻƴΦ ¢ƘŜ мт҈ ǿŀǎ ƛƴƛǘƛŀƭƭȅ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ 

that tied to the year 2017, but also a number that 

would represent a challenge while at the same time be 

realistically doable with some effort.  Then I did the 

math and the resulting membership, assuming success, 

would be 168 members at the end of 2017. 

  

.ŜƭƻǿΣ ƛǎ ŀ άƭƻƎƻέ ǘƻ ǊŜƳƛƴŘ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊ 

what our primary focus is. 
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After settling on this goal, I happened across some USPS 

membership information from 2015 and in fact found at 

least one squadron in the country that managed a 

membership increase of 16.7% for the year of 2015.  

¢ƘŀǘΩǎ ƻƴ оκ млǘƘǎ ƻŦ м҈ ƭŜǎǎ ǘƘŀƴ ƻǳǊ ƎƻŀƭΦ  So it is a 

doable objective. 

I am also guessing that you may find further comment 

regarding membership in this issue as our new 

Executive Officer, Greg Allen, came up to me 

immediately after the end of the meeting and told me I 

ƘŀŘ άǎǘƻƭŜƴ Ƙƛǎ ǘƘǳƴŘŜǊέ ŀs he was planning on making 

membership a primary focus for this coming year. 

Birmingham Power Squadron has a great deal of talent 

and dedicated people donating a good deal of their 

time to helping to make boating a safer experience for 

all on the water.  WŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƭƻǘ ǘƻ ƻŦŦŜǊ ŀƴŘ LΩƳ ǎǳǊŜΣ 

with a bit of work, we can increase our membership and 

find some new folks to add some new ideas and 

enthusiasm. 

 

Doug 

 

**************** ********************  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

P/C R. P. Erickson, N, passed away on September 8, 

2016 

 

Bob was a Founder of Birmingham Power Squadron and 

a 58-year member of United States Power Squadrons®.   

He served as the Birmingham Commander in 1974-75. 

 

In addition to his wry humor, Bob is fondly remembered 

for teaching a number of our classes, especially JN and 

N, which he taught with his wife Betty, who survives 

him. 

 

hǳǊ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘǎ ŀǊŜ ǿƛǘƘ .ƻōΩǎ CŀƳƛƭȅΦ 

Here is the obituary: 

 

Robert P. Erickson, age 91, passed away 

September 8, 2016 at his home in Oriental, NC. 

He was born on April 2, 1925 in Mt. Pleasant, MI to 

Enoch and Philomela Erickson. Bob spent WWII in the 

Army Air Corp Aviation Cadet Program, defending the 

coast of CA as a P-38 fighter pilot. 

After marrying Bettie Wilson in 1947, he enrolled in the 

Engineering Department of the University of Michigan, 

where he completed a year of pre-doctorate study 

before joining the Defense Division of Chrysler. Bob was 

a pioneer in space and, for the next 35 years, he played 

ŀ ǇǊƛƴŎƛǇŀƭ ǊƻƭŜ ƛƴ ǘŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎƛŎŀƭ άŦƛǊǎǘǎέ ƛƴ ¦{ ōŀƭƭƛǎǘƛŎ 

missiles, satellites, nuclear space tests, man-in-space 

programs and reentry vehicle development. 

5ǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ тлΩǎΣ .ƻō ǿŀǎ ƘŜŀŘ ƻŦ ŜƴƎƛƴŜŜǊƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 

development of the M1 Abrams tank, which was used in 

Desert Storm. A lifelong boater, he taught courses for 

the United States Power Squadron for over 25 years and 

was Commander of the USPS in 1974-75. 

Bob is survived by his wife, Bettie, and his two 

daughters, Cholena and Cady, but was predeceased by 

his son, Randy. 

As a son, a husband and a father, Bob was a kind and 

loving man who always had a smile on his face and a 

helping hand extended to others. He was dearly loved 

and will forever be missed. 

Funeral services were privately held. 

 

************* ***********************  
 

We also received the sad news that Past Commander 
Ernest (Ernie) W. Elliott, JN passed away at the end of 
November. 
 
Ernie was a life-long sailor and seaman.  As a youth, he 
ōǳƛƭǘ Ƙƛǎ ƻǿƴ ½ƛǇ /ƭŀǎǎ ǎŀƛƭ ōƻŀǘΣ ŀ мтΩ ǎƛƳƛƭŀǊ ƛƴ ǎƛȊŜ ŀƴŘ 
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look to a Lightning.  Ernie served proudly in the 
Merchant Marine during World War II and made many 
presentations to preserve and share that part of U.S. 
maritime history. 
 
Ernie was a proud member of United States Power 
Squadrons.® 
 
He served Birmingham for many years, teaching a 
number of different classes including navigation classes.  
In retirement, he moved to Coral Gables where he 
became Commander of that local squadron. He 
returned to Rochester, Michigan and maintained his 
connection to Birmingham while he proctored our 
boating classes.  He was a proud 46-year member of 
United States Power Squadrons® and he earned 31 
merit marks, making him one of our Life Members.  
Ernie was 95 at the time of his death. 
 

************************************  
 
 
 

 

                                                                     

 

   

 

  

 

On a lighter note, if you attended COW, you 

may recall that Lou Fiander told the group 

that Don eats, breaths and sleeps United 

States Power Squadrons. ®  Here is the pr oof!  
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Those Pesky Water Levels  

and 

A look to the future  

January  Meeting  
 

Rejoin your Squadron friends by attending the 

January membersõ meeting on 10 January beginning 

at 1930 ; Dinner o ff the menu begins at about 

1800.  
 

Members and guests are welcome.  
 

The meeting will be held at Shieldõs on Maple Road just west of Crooks 

Road in Troy ,  MI.  
 

 
 

 

January  Meeting Program  
 

 

 

 

 

 

Come for dinner off the menu at about 180 0 and our meeting and  presentation 

beginning at 1930.  

    See you there!  
 

Cynthia J arema, of the U.S. Army Corps of 

Engineers is the U.S. Lead Engineer for the 

International Lake Superior Board of Control 

and deals with the regulation of outflows of 

Lake Superior.  

She will speak on the topic of regulation as 

well as water levels and wate r budget 

components, more pointed to Lake Superior 

and Lakes Michigan & Huron, as well as 

explaining how it all affects Lake St. Clair.  

 

 

This will be an excellent presentation to 

warm us as we kick off the upcoming meeting 

season. 

 

YOU DONõT WANT TO MISS IT!  
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9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ hŦŦƛŎŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ      Lt/C Greg Allen AP-IN 

 

By way of introduction let me first 

ǎŀȅ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘΩǎ ŀƴ ƘƻƴƻǊ ǘƻ ōŜ ŜƭŜŎǘŜŘ 

to serve as your Executive Officer in 

2017.  With the assistance and 

wisdom of my fellow bridge officers 

and my appointed department chairs, I am looking 

forward to helping to address the many challenges we 

face as a squadron and specifically those of the 

executive office.   

Let there be no doubt, our primary goals are to grow 

our membership, promote boater safety and knowledge 

through education and awareness, and to create and 

nurture lifelong friendships among fellow boaters.  In 

my humble opinion, we are falling way short of reaching 

our full potential in the achievement of at least two of 

the ǘƘǊŜŜ ƻǾŜǊŀǊŎƘƛƴƎ ƎƻŀƭǎΦ  ²ƘŜƴ L ǎŀȅ άǿŜΣέ L ƳŜŀƴ 

USPS at the national, district and local level.  There are 

pockets of excellence for sure, but the statistics tell us 

that we are failing at all levels and we are in fact 

experiencing a significant decline in membership. 

²ƘƛƭŜ άƳŜƳōŜǊǎƘƛǇέ ǘŜŎƘƴƛŎŀƭƭȅ Ŧŀƭƭǎ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ 

Administrative department, I have a vision that all 

members of BPS would own membership.  I would like 

to see every BPS member act as an ambassador for 

recruitment.  By each and every one of us taking 

ownership to recruit a new BPS member in 2017 we can 

succeed. Each of you interacts with boaters who have 

yet to discover USPS.  Your enthusiasm can be 

infectious. Your Executive Committee will provide you 

with tools to help with the job. 

 

 

By way of an analogy, during my career in the auto 

industry I well remember the time when the upstart 

transplant car companies ate our lunch in domestic 

sales while our U.S. auto execs looked at each other and 

shrugged in puzzlement.  This loss of sales was primarily 

ŘǳŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǇƻƻǊ ǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ ǊŀǘƛƴƎǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ōƛƎ ǘƘǊŜŜΩǎ 

products.  Thankfully, our domestic auto-makers 

eventually recognized that quality was not just the 

responsibility of the plant quality control staff but it was 

ultimately the responsibility of each and every 

employee in the company.  It was that change in 

philosophy that helped the big three turn the corner 

and eventually become the world-class producers of 

fine automobiles that they are today. 

BPS has approximately 140 members at last count with 

only perhaps 20 or 25 that actively and routinely get 

involved in local or district USPS events.   Why is this? 

We must do better!  Your thoughts and ideas do matter 

so please contact any or all of your bridge officers with 

your suggestions, thoughts or ideas.  As a wise man 

ƻƴŎŜ ǎŀƛŘΣ άLŦ ȅƻǳ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǘƻ Řƻ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ŘƛŘ 

ȅƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ǎǳǊŜƭȅ ƎŜǘ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ Ǝƻǘέ 

Within the executive department, my major 2017 goals 

are as follows:- 

¶ Complete 72 Vessel Safety Inspections. This 

would represent a 30% increase over 2016 and 

is a target of 12 inspections per examiner.  In 

addition to our annual event at GLYC I hope to 

promote VSC inspection activities at all BPS 

ǊŜƴŘŜȊǾƻǳǎΩ ƛƴ нлмт ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ŀǘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƭƻŎŀƭ 

ƳŀǊƛƴŀǎΦ  L ƘƻǇŜ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ƻǳǊ ±{9Ωǎ hand out BPS 

marketing and advertising information to boat 

owners at the completion of inspections. I will 

ask each vessel examiner to make membership 
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recruitment part of their VSC protocol and their 

goal will be to each recruit 1 new member in 

2017 

¶ Sign up 2 new BPS members as a result of our 

BPS Boat Show involvement.  I will be working 

with Gary Rellox, our boat show chair, to 

develop a plan to attract Metro and Detroit 

boat show visitors to BPS.  We need to re-think 

ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀƴŘŀǊŘ άǎƛǘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ ōƻoth and hope 

ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜ ƴƻǘƛŎŜǎέ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘΦ 

¶ Mike Downie and I will assist Bob Blau, our 

cooperative charting chair, in adopting a section 

of the Lake Saint Clair chart and submitting a 

report or reports under the adopt a chart 

program.  I am hopeful that we can organize 

charting parties or other events. 

¶ Establish a BPS marketing and advertising plan 

and begin implementation.  As a result we will 

sign up 6 new members.  Conceptually this 

would involve boat dealers, marinas and 

potentially other local businesses.  The plan is 

to be completed in the first quarter of 2017 

with implementation to follow. 

 

Greg 

Greg and his wife Mary own a Hunter 36 foot sailboat 

that is berthed at Jefferson Beach Marina on Lake 

Saint Clair.   Greg and Mary have been boaters for over 

15 years and have chartered several times in the 

/ŀǊƛōōŜŀƴΦ   DǊŜƎ ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘŜŘΣ ά²Ŝ ƭƻǾŜ .t{ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾŜ 

made many new friends with common interests.  I do 

not know how I could possibly be a competent boater 

without the knowledge gained through USPS 

education.  Greg was an executive in the auto industry 

and he retired in 2016. 

 

 

 

¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ     Lt/C Gerald Major, JN 

 

Work on the proposed 2017 Budget 

was finalized at the December 

Excom meeting.  It has been 

endorsed by the Excom and will be 

presented to the Membership for 

action at our January meeting.   

 

Our next Fund Raising event is January 22-25 (Sunday 

through Wednesday), 3:45pm to 2:00am. 

Please volunteer to work one or more shifts.  Shifts are 

4:00pm to 8:00pm and 8:00pm to 12:00am Sunday; and 

4:00pm to 8:45pm and 8:45pm to 1:30am, Monday 

through Wednesday. 

Remember, no poker expertise is required; only 

counting skills are required. 

You can reserve the shift(s) of your choice by contacting 

me at gmmajor1@att.net, 248 478 0471(H), or 248 672 

3034(C). 

 

Jerry 

 

 

  

 

mailto:gmmajor1@att.net
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!ŘƳƛƴƛǎǘǊŀǘƛǾŜ hŦŦƛŎŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ  Lt/C Gary Jialanella, JN 
 

 My name is Gary Jialanella and I 
have been a member of the 
Birmingham Power Squadron 
since 2007 and have previously 
served on the board.  Also, I have 
been quite active in assisting with 

work at the D9 Conferences.  Safe boating has 
always been a priority for me so I have taught 
!ƳŜǊƛŎŀΩǎ .ƻŀǘƛƴƎ /ƻǳǊǎŜ ŦƻǊ Ƴŀƴȅ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾŜ 
taken all of the USPS courses except for the 
Navigation Course.   I love power boating and have 
taken many cruises around the Great Lakes as the 
skipper of my boat. 
 

My team and I are hard at work setting up our 

programs for the coming year.  Meeting topics (see 

the Squadron Calendar) are set for the first three 

months. As something new, at the February 

meeting, we will be having a speaker with a non-

boating topic.   This will be Anka Metcalf from 

Trade Out Loud and she will be discussing swing 

trading as an alternative to buying and holding 

stocks.   She isn't a money manager so don't worry 

she will not be asking you for money.  She is a 

trainer so she offers courses to teach the details of 

swing trading.   

 

I want to take a moment to thank each member 

who has volunteered to work in my department 

this year.  They are: 

 

Amateur Radio Net P/C Bob Blau, SN 
Change of Watch 1 Lt Shirley Geggie, AP 
Change of Watch 2 Lt/C Thomas Geggie, SN 
Hospitality  Lt/C Patricia Jarmon, SN 
Meetings &  
Programs  Lt Charles Godfrey, AP 
Membership  P/C David Kowalski, SN 
 
 
 
 

Port Captain ς  
 Lake Erie Lt/C Gerald Major, JN 
 Anchor Bay &   
            Clinton River P/N/F/Lt Dick Jarmon, SN 
Rendezvous  Lt Charles Godfrey, AP 
   P/C Betty Torres, JN  

 

We are always looking for ideas on new programs, 

rendezvous sites and adventures for our members.  

Send an email to ao@bpsd9.org with your 

suggestions. 

 

Wǳǎǘ ŀ άIŜŀŘǎ ¦ǇΥέ hǳǊ ŦƛǊǎǘ ƴƻƴ-meeting event will 

ōŜ ¢ŜȄŀǎ IƻƭŘ Ψ9Ƴ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ ǳǇ ƛƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅ. Please 

ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ WŜǊǊȅ aŀƧƻǊ ǘƻ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊΦ  ¢ŜȄŀǎ IƻƭŘ Ψ9Ƴ ƛǎ 

a key to supporting our education and other 

activities. 

 

Gary 

 

 

 
  

 

mailto:ao@bpsd9.org
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9ŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴ hŦŦƛŎŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ      L/C Judy Delargy, SN 

Hello, Everyone! 

And Hello to the snow that will keep 

our water levels up in 2017.   

The last of our fall classes have 

completed, so we extend congratulations to this 

ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ƎǊŀŘǳŀǘŜǎΥ 

 

¶ Paula Meredith, AP;  

¶ Mike Downie, N;  

¶ Joseph Lucas 

 

for successful completion of the Sail Course 

 

This is the time of year when we set up a new class 

schedule and match up instructors and facilities.  As 

details become final, the website is the first place to get 

updated.  So stay tuned to get the most up to date 

information. 

At the moment, you will see details on the Junior 

Navigation class, the Piloting class, the Ladies Partner-

in-Command + luncheon + afternoon pampering  

opportunities.  Electronic Navigation will be appearing 

soon. 

Birmingham Power Squadron offers monthly seminars 

on the second Saturdays of each month at West Marine 

in Troy.  They offer a broad range of boating and 

boating safety subjects. They all begin at 0930 and 

typically last for two hours.  West Marine will not take a 

seasonal closing this year, so there will be a seminar 

ƻŦŦŜǊŜŘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅΦ  [ƻƻƪ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΩǎ 

Education-Seminar area for the topic. 

I hope to see you soon, 

Judy 

 

 

 

{ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩs Report          Thomas 

Geggie, SN 

I am writing this article while filling up on 

family ς especially grandchildren ς and figgy pudding, 

whatever that may be; although I do remember my 

ǿƛŦŜΩǎ ŘŜƭƛŎƛƻǳǎ ǎǘŜŀƳŜŘ /ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎ ǇǳŘŘƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ȅŜŀǊǎ 

past. 

I have three thoughts as we come to a new year for 

Birmingham Power Squadron. 

First, here is a hearty thank you to each member who 

has agreed to take on an elected or appointed position 

for our Squadron in 2017.  I wish each of you well in this 

service. 

Second, I want to congratulate each of you who 
received recognition for 2016.   
Some of you received one of the special awards listed 
elsewhere in this Bilge Chatter, some were recognized 
as our first class of VSC100 awardees (recognizing 
completion of 100 or more vessel safety checks), and 
some of you received one of the 44 Merit marks for 
Birmingham members.  Whatever the category of 
recognition, you, and those who hold an elected or 
appointed position, are the ones who make our 
Squadron go!  

Third, you will be receiving a letter from our 
Commander, Doug Mitchell, asking you to help us 
update our Squadron Roster. 
This request is not a trap.  We do not intend to sell your 
information; we do not intend to use it to pester you to 
volunteer or to donate. 
Rather, we want to make certain we are doing our job 
of communicating with you.  If you are not receiving the 
Bilge Chatter, or if you missed an event or class you 
wished you had participated in, then we are not doing 
our job.  Please help us by returning your Roster 
updaǘŜΦ  !ǎ 5ƻǳƎΩǎ ƭŜǘǘŜǊ ǎǘŀǘŜǎΣ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƻΣ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ Ƴŀƛƭ 
the updated Roster to you in February.  Other members 
must pick up a copy at a Member meeting. 
 

Happy New Year! 
 

Tom 
 
 

  
Save the Date 

The spring 2017 D9 Conference will be held on the weekend of 24 ς 
26 March at the ConCorde Inn, Clinton Twp., MI. 

Information and registration forms will follow, but save the date! 
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168 ð I Dare You! 
For those of us who attended the Change of Watch in 

December, I want to report 

that we enjoyed a great meal 

and the special friendship that 

comes from being a member 

of Birmingham Power 

Squadron. 

 

In his first remarks as our 
Commander, Doug Mitchell 
summarized the loss of 

membership being suffered by United States Power 
Squadrons,®  by squadrons in District 9 and by 
Birmingham.  He suggested that the remedy to this 
problem is not the one big idea that will bring members 
flocking to us, but rather a dedication by each member 
to do the little things that will find new members one by 
one.   He will be asking the Officers each month to 
ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ƻƴ ǿƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀǾŜ άŘƻƴŜ ƭŀǘŜƭȅέ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ 
membership. 5ƻǳƎΩǎ ƳŜǎǎŀƎŜ ƛǎ ǎŜǘ ƻǳǘ ƛƴ ŘŜǘŀƛƭ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 
/ƻƳƳŀƴŘŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ ƻƴŜ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ƻǘƘŜǊ ŎƻƭǳƳƴǎ 
in this Bilge Chatter.   
 
.ȅ ǘƘŜ ǿŀȅΣ άмсуέ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ ŀ мт҈ 
increase in Birmingham membership by the end of 
2017.  I dare you! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Continuing Adventures of 

Boater Ben -- Episode 1: Boat Fever 

 

By way of introduction, it is important for the reader to 

ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŀǘ .Ŝƴ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ŀ ōƻŀǘŜǊΦ  Lƴ ŦŀŎǘΣ ƭƛƪŜ 

many boaters in Michigan, Ben just decided one day 

that life on the water might be fun. So after spotting a 

likely vessel on a bulletin board at a local marina, he 

threw down some cash and declared himself to be a 

ōƻŀǘ ŎŀǇǘŀƛƴΦ  CƻǊ ƴƻǿΣ ƛǘ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ ƳŀǘǘŜǊ ǿƘŀǘ 

ƪƛƴŘ ƻŦ ōƻŀǘ .Ŝƴ ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜŘΦ  [ŜǘΩǎ Ƨǳǎǘ ǎŀȅ ƛǘΩǎ ŀƴ ƻƭŘŜǊ 

vessel, a mid-sized cabin cruiser. It has twin gasoline 

engines and it came equipped with a plethora of 

boating equipment, most of which Ben really did not 

recognize, nor did he have much interest in.  At the time 

of purchase his only thoughts were visualizing himself at 

the helm, wind in his hair, sun on his face, sipping on a 

beer while his family shouted praises to him for being 

such a wonderful captain.  Oh what great times they 

would have on the big lakes! 

 

.ŜƴΩǎ ōƻŀǘ ǿŀǎ ǎǘƛƭƭ ƛƴ ǿƛƴǘŜǊ ǎǘƻǊŀƎŜ ǿƘŜƴ ƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ǿŜƴǘ 

to look it over in late May. The marina manager 

suggested that it would be a good idea to have the boat 

surveyed and perhaps do a sea trial before he made the 

purchase but Ben had already noted that the boat was 

shiny and therefore obviously well taken care of and the 

idea of attending some kind of trial was not really 

appealing so he thanked the marina manager for his 

advice and the next day Ben was the proud owner of his 

very own boat.  A few days later, Ben paid his slip fees 

to the marina. He properly registered the vessel and 

even got it insured.  What could possibly go wrong? 

 

Launch was uneventful.  As soon as the travel lift slings 

were removed, Ben and his family loaded up the boat 

with a couple of well-stocked coolers and a picnic 

 

 

 

    168 

 

I Dare You! 

 

Life is Short 
Boats are Cool 

Play it Safe 
$ÏÎȭÔ ÂÅ Á &ÏÏÌ 
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hamper.  The engines started after five or six attempts 

and although they seemed to be idling a little rough, 

Ben figured they would be fine once he blew out the 

cobwebs.  He figured cobwebs were the cause of the 

rough idle because there were spiders all over the boat.  

 

Ben looked up at the sky and saw some dark clouds but 

it was a pretty warm day and the wind was light.  He 

and his crew were excited about becoming boaters and 

he could not wait to take the boat out on the lake for a 

spin. Ben was unaware that the local NOAA weather 

forecast for that day in early June was for moderate 

temperatures but with possibility of late morning or 

early afternoon thunderstorms with damaging winds as 

there was a cold front approaching from the northwest. 

 

Ben put the boat in gear and headed out the channel to 

the lake.   The first thing he noticed was that there 

seemed to be a bit of a time lag when he turned the 

wheel until the boat responded.  He was a little 

disappointed that his new boat seemed to steer like a 

grocery store shopping cart and it also did not appear to 

have any brakes.  There were near misses with several 

marker buoys and after just nudging the last channel 

buoy he finally hit open water.  Without warning, and 

with a smile on his face, Ben engaged wide-open 

throttles.  The immediate response was quite a surprise 

ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ōƻŀǘ ƭǳǊŎƘŜŘ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŎǊŜǿΩǎ ŦƻƻŘ ŀ ŘǊƛƴƪ 

flew through the air.  Even though one engine died 

immediately, Ben had not expected this much power 

and he fell backwards completely off balance.  The boat 

was now at full throttle on one engine and with no one 

at the wheel the boat was turning circles and was 

severely tipped to one side with the port side rail 

almost in the water.  The crew was aghast and Ben did 

not know what to do.  He was unable to gain his feet 

due to the un-level deck and the drastic movement of 

the boat as it rocked and rolled and roared around out 

of control.  Suddenly and thankfully the engine coughed 

a couple of times and then went silent and the boat 

came to rest gently bobbing about in the light swell.  

.Ŝƴ ƴƻǘƛŎŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŦǳŜƭ ƎŀƎŜ ǿŀǎ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ ά9έΦ IŜ ŀƭǎƻ 

noticed lightening on the horizon. 

 

Lessons Learned 

 

What went right? 

¶ .ŜƴΩǎ ōƻŀǘ ǿŀǎ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǎǳǊŜŘ 

¶ Ben was right to assume that boating can be fun 

¶ Ben correctly identified that the boat was home 

to many spiders 

¶ Ben looked up at the sky before departing 

What went wrong? 

¶ Ben should have paid for a survey and 

conducted a sea trial.  Never judge a potential 

ǾŜǎǎŜƭΩǎ ŎƻƴŘƛǘƛƻƴ ōŀǎŜŘ ƻƴ ŀǇǇŜŀǊŀƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ Řƻ 

ōŜŎƻƳŜ ŦŀƳƛƭƛŀǊ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ƴŜǿ ōƻŀǘΩǎ ǎȅǎǘŜƳǎ ŀƴŘ 

handing characteristics under controlled 

conditions. 

¶ Ben never checked the fuel level before 

departure 

¶ Ben had never heard of NOAA and was 

unfamiliar with marine forecasts therefore has 

no idea that a storm is coming (this will be an 

issue in Episode 2) 

¶ .Ŝƴ Ƙŀǎ ƴƻǘ ƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ǘƘŜ tC5Ωǎ ƻǊ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǎŀŦŜǘȅ 

equipment nor does he know how to use most 

of it.  He is lucky that no one fell overboard 

¶ Ben has failed to respect the marine 

environment 

 

¢ƻ ōŜ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ƴŜȄǘ ƳƻƴǘƘ ΧΧΧ9ǇƛǎƻŘŜ н Ϥ {ǘƻǊƳ 

Rider 
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Birmingham Power Squadron Calendar  
January, February and March  

 

Date and Time  Event  Location  

 

3 January  

 

 

EXCOM Meeting  

 

The Golden Crown (Chinese Restaurant)  

43239 Woodward Ave., Bloomfield Hills, MI 

48302 .  All members are welcome.  

 

 

10 January  

 

Membership Meeting  

Those Pesky Water Levels  

 

Shieldõs on Maple Road just west of Crooks Road 

in Troy, M I. Dinner from the menu beforehand.  

 

 

 

22 ð 25 January  

 

 

Texas Hold ôEm 

 

The fund raiser will take place at Mr. Bõs in 

Royal Oak each day from 3:45 PM to 2:00 AM.  

 

 

7 February 1900  

 

EXCOM Meeting  

 

The Golden Crown (Chinese Restaurant)  

43239 Woodward Ave. , Bloomfield Hills, MI 

48302 .  All members are welcome.  

 

 

14 February 1930  

 

 

Membership Meeting  

Anka Metcalf -  Trade Out 

Loud 

 

 

Shieldõs on Maple Road just west of Crooks Road 

in Troy, MI. Dinner from the menu beforehand.  

 

 

22 ð 26 February  

 

United State s Power 

Squadrons® 2017 Annual 

Meeting  

  

 

 

Rosen Centre in Orlando Florida  

Check the United States Power Squadrons ® web 

site for registration details  

  

 

 

7 March 1900  

 

 

EXCOM Meeting  

 

The Golden Crown (Chinese Restaurant)  

43239 Woodward Ave., Bloomfield H ills, MI 

48302 .  All members are welcome.  

 

 

14 March 1930  

 

 

Member Meeting  

Bradley J. Simmons -  Lake 

St. Clair Tourism Initiative   
 

 

Shieldõs on Maple Road just west of Crooks Road 

in Troy, MI. Dinner from the menu beforehand.  

 

 

24 ð 26 March  

 

Spring D9 Co nference  

 

ConCorde Inn, Clinton Twp., MI.  

Information and registration forms will follow, 

but save the date!  
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Birmingham Power Squadron 
2017 Elected Officers and Committees 

 

Bridge Email 
Commander:                                    Douglas Mitchell, SN                           cdr@bpsd9.org 

Executive Officer:                           Greg Allen, AP                           xo@bpsd9.org 

Administrative Officer:                  Gary Jialanella, JN                           ao@bpsd9.org 

Education Officer:                           Judith Delargy, SN                           seo@bpsd9.org 

Treasurer:                                         Gerald Major, JN                           treasurer@bpsd9.org 

Secretary:                                          Thomas Geggie, SN                           secretary@bpsd9.org 

Asst. Education Officer:                 Paul Loock, JN                           aseo@bpsd9.org 

Assistant Secretary:                        David Bartilson, AP                           asecretary@bpsd9.org  

 
Executive Committee  Audit Committee  Rules Committee  Nominating Committee 
Bridge members, plus  Stf/C Denise Samu, AP  P/N/F/L Dick Jarmon, SN P/C Althea Doolittle, SN 
P/C Althea Doolittle, SN  Charles Samu, AP  P/C Betty Torres, JN  P/C Betty Torres, JN 
P/C Patricia Jarmon, SN  Gary Rellox, P   P/C Bob Blau, SN  Betsy Loock, P 
P/C David Kowalski, SN 
1st L Paul Loock, JN 
 

 

Other Contacts 

 
BPS Webmaster   Lt Bonnie George, P   webmaster@bpsd9.org  
 
The Bilge Chatter Editor:   L/C Tom Geggie, SN    secretary@bpsd9.org 

Newsletter articles/photos are due by the 20th of the month. 
 

Facebook Chair    Lt Carolyn Mitchell   facebook@bpsd9.org  
 
Vessel Safety Check Chair  Lt/C Greg Allen, AP   vsc@bpsd9.org  

 

For membership information, contact P/C David Kowalski, SN   membership@bpsd9.org 
 
The award-winning Bilge Chatter is published 10 times a year by Birmingham Power Squadron. The deadline for submission of all 

materials is the 20th of each month. Until further notice, all articles should be submitted to the editor, L/C Thomas Geggie, SN, at 

secretary@bpsd9.org. Text should be submitted in Word format whenever possible.  Please notify the editor of any change in 

address. Articles may be reprinted without permission if credit is given to Birmingham Power Squadron and the Bilge Chatter. 

Opinions expressed within do not necessarily reflect the opinion of USPS® or of Birmingham Power Squadron. 

 

Trademark Statement:®The USPS Ensign (Flag Design), "Wheel-and-Flag Design", "Officer Trident Design", "United States Power 

{ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴǎϦΣ Ϧ¦{t{ϦΣ Ϧ¢ƘŜ 9ƴǎƛƎƴϦΣ ϦǘƘŜ {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴϦ ǿƛǘƘ ŦƭŀƎ ƎǊŀǇƘƛŎΣ άtŀŘŘƭŜ {ƳŀǊǘέΣ ά¦{t{ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅέΣ Ϧ.ƻŀǘ {ƳŀǊǘϦΣ ϦWŜǘ {Ƴŀrt", 

and "America's Boating Club" are registered trademarks of United States Power Squadrons. The Squadron Boating Course is a service 

mark of United States Power Squadrons. The "USPS Trade Dress" is a trademark of United States Power Squadrons. 

  

mailto:cdr@bpsd9.org
mailto:xo@bpsd9.org
mailto:ao@bpsd9.org
mailto:seo@bpsd9.org
mailto:treasurer@bpsd9.org
mailto:secretary@bpsd9.org
mailto:aseo@bpsd9.org
mailto:asecretary@bpsd9.org
mailto:webmaster@bpsd9.org
mailto:secretary@bpsd9.org
mailto:facebook@bpsd9.org
mailto:vsc@bpsd9.org
mailto:membership@bpsd9.org
mailto:secretary@bpsd9.org


 
Page | 14  

 
 

Come for the Boating Education . . . Stay for the Friendsϱ 

 
 

  
We celebrated the accomplishments of our 

outgoing Commander and Bridge and installed 

our new officers at our Change of Watch 

Ceremony on December 13.The ceremony began 

with recognition of the winners of 

Birminghamõs Special Awards, which recognize 

efforts and accomplishments of our members 

beyond the expected.  Details of the awards 

are given on page 18. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Commander Doolittle at the helm one last time  

Commander Doolittle presents the Bill Booth Moose 

Milk Award to D/C Tony Lewandowski, AP  

Commander Doolittle presents Phil D oolittle, SN 

with the BPS Education Award  

Commander Doolittle poses with Lt/C Greg Allen, AP, 

winner of the High Flyer Award  

Commander Doolittle with Lt/C Tom Geggie, SN, 

winner of the Outstanding Service Award  

Gloria Crawford, N, and Jim Crawford, JN, won the 

Master Mariners Award recognizing their extensive 

cruising  in Florida and the Bahamas last winter  

 

Bill Hamilton, SN, was 

recognized w ith the Jim 

McMicking Outstanding 

Instructor Award recognizing 

his multi -year efforts 

teaching Birmingham classes.  
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The Change of Watch Ceremony was great!  

It began when Julian Fi ander, JN piped the 

new Commander and his wife into the room.  

D/C Lewandowski administered the oath; 

and the two commanders exchanged the 

symbols of their offices.  

 

 

 

 
 

  

Our Commanders, Althea and Doug, share the 

moment 

D/C Lewandowski swears in new commander, Doug 

Mitchell, SN, while Carolyn gives her support  

Commander Doolittleõs flag of office is retired 

The BPS Charter is passed to the new Commander  
The Squadron King Spoke is presented to Doug  by 

Althea  

P/C Doolittle receives her Past Commanderõs Burgee 

District Commander Lewandowski expresses his 

feelings for Birmingham and United States Power 

Squadrons® 
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  We enjoyed the evening with many 

members and guests.  

 
Photos are courtesy of P/C Bob Blau, SN  

 

  

  

 

 

Windsor Commander Jim Atkinson, P/C/C Joe 

Gatfield, D/C Tony Lewandowski and P/ S/C Don 

Fiander  

Lt/C Rose Stano, P/D/C Bill Stano, D/Lt/C Ralph 

Ziegler and D/Lt/C Janet Klump  

Patti Smith, Detroit Commander Keith Hawkins and 

Lucile Hawkins  

D/Lt/C Tom Smith and D/Lt/C Jan Hartesvelt  
Maureen Sullivan and Lt/C Greg Allen  

P/C/C Joe Gatfield, Chuck Samu, P/D/C Denise 

Samu, Windsor Commander Jim Atkinson  

Jean Major, Betsy Loock, Paul Loock  


